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SYSTEM AND METHOD FOR 
TEACHING/LEARNING TO PLAY A MUSICAL 

INSTRUMENT 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

[0001] The present invention relates to a system and a 
method for teaching/learning to play a musical instrument 
Wherein the system has a terminal device and a server that 
are communicable With each other so that the musical 
instrument may be connected to the terminal device and the 
server side may guide a user When the user practices to play 
the musical instrument, as Well as to the server applied 
thereto. 

DESCRIPTION OF THE BACKGROUND ART 

[0002] Hitherto, for example, as disclosed in Japanese 
Patent Laid-open Application No. 10-187022/1998, a sys 
tem is knoWn in Which a program for practicing to play a 
musical instrument is installed in a personal computer and a 
keyboard instrument is connected to the computer so as to 
alloW the user to practice playing the keyboard instrument in 
accordance With the program. 

[0003] HoWever, in the aforesaid conventional apparatus, 
it is not easy for the user to obtain various teaching materials 
although the user can practice playing the musical instru 
ment by selecting various teaching materials for practice. 
Moreover, regarding the programs for the playing practice, 
it is dif?cult to prepare a program that can adopt a method 
of practice most suitable for each teaching material, and also 
there is a possibility that the program becomes huge. Due to 
this limitation on the programs, it may not be possible to 
provide an appropriate guidance on the user. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0004] In order to deal With the aforesaid problems of the 
prior art, the inventors of the present invention thought of 
letting the user practice playing the musical instrument With 
the use of a terminal device (computer device) communi 
cably connected to a server via a netWork such as the 
internet, a public telephone line, an eXclusive-use line, or a 
LAN (local area network). According to this system, the user 
can easily obtain a product related to the playing practice 
including a teaching material for the playing practice, and an 
appropriate guidance can be provided to the user. 

[0005] The present invention aims at appropriately charg 
ing a fee on the user With respect to the practice of playing 
a musical instrument in a system or method for practicing 
the musical instrument such as described above. In particu 
lar, the present invention provides a method of charging a 
fee so that the user may practice playing the musical 
instrument With eagerness. 

[0006] In order to achieve the aforesaid object, the ?rst 
characteristic feature of the present invention lies in a 
system or method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument, the system having a terminal device and a server 
that are communicable With each other so that the musical 
instrument may be connected to the terminal device and the 
server side may guide a user When the user practices to play 
the musical instrument, Wherein the terminal device trans 
mits practice information, Which represents a state of the 
user’s practicing to play the musical instrument, to the 
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server, and the server determines a fee for the user’s prac 
ticing to play the musical instrument by discounting the fee 
in accordance With the practice information, and charges the 
determined fee on the user. 

[0007] Further, the second characteristic feature of the 
present invention lies in that the server determines the fee of 
a product related to the user’s practicing to play the musical 
instrument, Which product is purchased by the user from the 
server With the use of the terminal device, by discounting the 
fee in accordance With the practice information, and charges 
the determined fee on the user. 

[0008] In these system or method, the server may calcu 
lates a frequency of practicing on the basis of the practice 
information to discount the fee in accordance With the 
frequency of practicing. Further, the server may calculates a 
rising rate of the evaluation scores on the basis of the 
practice information to discount the fee in accordance With 
the rising rate of the evaluation scores. Furthermore, the 
server may calculates number of times courses are ?nished 
on the basis of the practice information to discount the fee 
in accordance With the number of times courses are ?nished. 
Furthermore, the server further may calculates total hours of 
practice on the basis of the practice information to discount 
the fee in accordance With the total hours of practice. 

[0009] According to another aspect of the present inven 
tion, there is provided a server applied to the system or 
method for teaching/learning to play a musical instrument, 
as Well as a method of teaching/learning a musical instru 
ment suitable for the server. 

[0010] In the invention as described above, the fee for the 
playing practice or the fee of the product related to the 
playing practice is automatically charged on the user that 
practices to play a musical instrument. The charged fee is 
discounted in accordance With the practice information 
representing a state of the user’s practicing to play the 
musical instrument. According to this system or method, the 
user’s state of practicing to play the musical instrument can 
be re?ected on the discount rate, for eXample, When the user 
frequently practices playing, When the user practices playing 
for a long period of time, When the user learns the course of 
practice With certainty as a result of the playing practice, or 
When the user’s level of playing improves. As a result, the 
user Will practice playing the musical instrument With eager 
ness, and the speed of learning to play the musical instru 
ment Will be higher. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0011] FIG. 1 is a block diagram illustrating a system for 
teaching/learning to play a musical instrument according to 
one embodiment of the present invention; 1; 

[0012] FIG. 2 is a block diagram of a terminal device in 
FIG. 

[0013] FIG. 3 is a block diagram of a server in FIG. 1; 

[0014] FIG. 4 is a functional block diagram of the afore 
said system for teaching/learning to play a musical instru 
ment; 

[0015] FIG. 5 is a vieW of a data format for personal and 
practice information stored in a use information storing 
section in FIG. 4; 
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[0016] FIG. 6 is a ?owchart of a program executed by a 
CPU in FIG. 3 and representing a function of a fee-charging 
controlling section on the server side in FIG. 4; and 

[0017] FIGS. 7(A) to 7(D) are graphs shoWing character 
istics of various tables for determining discount rates in 
charging a fee. 

DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENTS 

[0018] Hereafter, one embodiment of the present inven 
tion Will be described With reference to the attached draW 
ings. FIG. 1 is a block diagram illustrating a system for 
teaching/learning to play a musical instrument (system for 
practicing to play a musical instrument) according to this 
embodiment. This system for teaching/learning to play a 
musical instrument is constituted With a plurality of terminal 
devices 10 and one or more servers 30 that are connected 

With each other via a netWork (communication line) NW 
such as the internet, a public telephone line, an exclusive-use 
line, or a LAN. 

[0019] Terminal device 10 is used for the user to practice 
playing a musical instrument, and is mainly made of a 
computer device. Referring to FIG. 2, this terminal device 
10 includes a CPU 12, a timer 13, a RAM 14, a ROM 15, 
and an external storage device 16 that are connected to a bus 
11 to constitute a computer body. 

[0020] CPU 12 executes a program to control communi 
cation betWeen terminal device 10 and server 30 via netWork 
NW, and aids the user’s practicing to play the musical 
instrument. Timer 13 is instructed by CPU 12 or the like to 
count the time needed in execution of the program, and 
supplies the time information to CPU 12. Timer 13 also 
incorporates a clock circuit that keeps the current date and 
time. RAM 14 temporarily stores the variables that are input 
or calculated by the execution of the program, and stores a 
part of the program that is stored beforehand by external 
storage device 16 and transferred from storage device 16 at 
the time of execution. ROM 15 stores constants needed for 
the execution of the program, as Well as a part of the 
program. 

[0021] External storage device 16 is constituted With a 
driving device, a hard disk HD incorporated in advance in 
the driving device, a compact disk CD and a ?exible disk FD 
selectively incorporated in the driving device, and others. 
These hard disk HD, compact disk CD, ?exible disk ED, and 
others store constants needed for the execution of the 
program as Well as a part of or Whole of the program, and 
also stores the variables that are input or calculated by the 
execution of the program. 

[0022] Further, bus 11 is connected to an input device such 
as a keyboard 18 and a mouse 19 via a detecting circuit 17, 
and to a display 22 or the like via a display controlling circuit 
21. Also, the bus 11 is connected to a communication 
interface 23. 

[0023] The input device such as keyboard 18 and mouse 
19 is operated so as to input the user’s instruction into the 
computer body. Detecting circuit 17 detects the operation of 
the input device such as keyboard 18 and mouse 19, and 
outputs the detected operation information to CPU 12. 
Display controlling circuit 21 controls the displaying of 
display 22 under control of CPU 12. Display 22 displays the 
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contents of the user’s playing practice, the contents of the 
instruction to the user, the contents of communication With 
server 30, and others by the aforesaid control. Communica 
tion interface 23 is con?gured to enable communication With 
server 30 via communication netWork NW. 

[0024] Further, terminal device 10 includes a MIDI inter 
face 24 and a sound source circuit 25 that are connected to 
bus 11. A keyboard instrument 26 is connectable to MIDI 
interface 24 so that the information on the playing of 
keyboard instrument 26 may be supplied to CPU 12. Here, 
in this embodiment, keyboard instrument 26 is adopted as a 
musical instrument to be used for practicing to play; hoW 
ever, one can make use of various musical instruments 
connectable to MIDI interface 24 as Well. Sound source 
circuit 25 inputs the playing information supplied from CPU 
12 to form and output musical sound signals in accordance 
With the playing information. Sound circuit 25 is connected 
to sound system 27 made of an ampli?er, a speaker, and 
others. 

[0025] Referring to FIG. 3, server 30 also is constituted 
With a bus 31, a CPU 32, a timer 33, a RAM 34, a ROM 35, 
an external storage device 36, a detecting circuit 37, a 
keyboard 38, a mouse 39, a display controlling circuit 41, a 
display 42, a communication interface 43, a MIDI interface 
44, a sound source circuit 45, etc., and is constructed 
substantially in the same manner as terminal device 10. A 
keyboard instrument 46 and a sound system 47 are connect 
able to MIDI interface 44 and sound source circuit 45, 
respectively. HoWever, in this server 30, ROM 35 and 
external storage device 36 store a server program and server 
data speci?c to server 30. Particularly, external storage 
device 36 is made to have a large capacity, and stores 
playing-practice programs used by the user for practicing to 
play a musical instrument, various subprograms operating 
on the playing-practice programs, and various teaching 
materials (products) as Well for supplying to the user. 

[0026] Hereafter, the operation of the embodiment con 
structed as shoWn above Will be described. When the user 
Wishes to practice playing a musical instrument using this 
playing-practice system, the user accesses server 30 to 
doWnload from server 30 a playing-practice program for 
constructing the system. In this case, the doWnloaded pro 
gram is stored in a hard disk or the like provided in external 
storage device 16. This doWnloading may be carried out 
either free of charge or by charging a fee. Alternatively, a 
compact disk CD or the like containing the aforesaid play 
ing-practice program may be delivered from the server side 
to the user in accordance With the user’s request. In this case, 
the user installs the playing-practice program recorded in the 
compact disk CD into hard disk HD or the like. 

[0027] In practicing to play the musical instrument, the 
user starts the aforesaid playing-practice program With the 
use of keyboard 18 and mouse 19 of terminal device 10. 
Functions attained by the playing-practice programs in ter 
minal device 10 include an inputting function, a purchasing 
function, a practicing function, a paying function, and a 
transmitting/receiving function. FIG. 4 is a functional block 
diagram illustrating the system for teaching/learning to play 
a musical instrument according to this embodiment, Where 
terminal device 10 includes an input controlling section 101, 
a purchase controlling section 103, a practice controlling 
section 105, a payment controlling section 107, and a 
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transrnitting/receiving section 109 for attaining the aforesaid 
various functions. However, input controlling section 101, 
purchase controlling section 103, practice controlling sec 
tion 105, and payment controlling section 107 actually 
correspond to a part of the aforesaid playing-practice pro 
gram, RAM 14 used at the time of executing the program, 
and others. Transrnitting/receiving section 109 actually cor 
responds to a part of the aforesaid playing-practice prograrn, 
communication interface 23, and others. 

[0028] Server 30 includes a registration controlling sec 
tion 201, a sale controlling section 203, a guidance control 
ling section 205, a fee-charging controlling section 207, and 
a transrnitting/receiving section 209 in order to attain a 
registering function, a selling function, a guiding function, a 
fee-charging function, and a transrnitting/receiving function, 
respectively. HoWever, in this case also, registration con 
trolling section 201, sale controlling section 203, guidance 
controlling section 205, and fee-charging controlling section 
207 actually correspond to a part of a server prograrn 
corresponding to the aforesaid playing-practice prograrn, 
RAM 34 used at the time of executing the program, and 
others. Transrnitting/receiving section 209 actually corre 
sponds to a part of the aforesaid server prograrn, commu 
nication interface 43, and others. 

[0029] Hereafter, the overall operation of the system for 
teaching/learning to play a musical instrument Will be 
described in detail With reference to the above-mentioned 
functional block diagram shoWn in FIG. 4. When the user 
begins the playing practice using the playing-practice pro 
gram for the ?rst time, the user must carry out user regis 
tration in server 30. In this case, input controlling section 
101 displays on display 22 a request for input of information 
on the user. The user inputs inforrnation specifying the user, 
information on the user, information representing the user’s 
practicing environment, and others With the use of keyboard 
18 or mouse 19. The information specifying the user 
includes, for example, the user’s name and dornicile address, 
the address of terminal device 10 used by the user, and 
others. The information on the user includes, for example, 
the user’s age, sex, needs, experience of playing musical 
instruments, and others. The information representing the 
user’s practicing environrnent includes, for example, appa 
ratus oWned by the user including the musical instruments 
oWned by the user. 

[0030] After the aforesaid information is input, input 
controlling section 101 displays on display 22 a request for 
input of the Wish of registration for ?nal con?rrnation of the 
user’s Wish of registration. When the user inputs the Wish of 
registration With the use of keyboard 18 and mouse 19 of 
terminal device 10, input controlling section 101 transmits 
the aforesaid input information and Wish of registration to 
server 30 via transrnitting/receiving section 109 and netWork 
NW. 

[0031] In response to this, registration controlling section 
201 in server 30 determines an identi?cation number of the 
user and stores the identi?cation number as Well as the 
information supplied from terminal device 10 into use 
information storing section 211 as personal information (See 
FIG. 5). Further, referring to FIG. 5, a storage area is 
provided in use information storing section 211 for storing 
practice information in correspondence With the personal 
information. Here, the use information storing section 211 
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corresponds to a part of external storing device 36 such as 
a hard disk HD. After the personal information is stored in 
the use information storing section 211, registration control 
ling section 201 transmits the aforesaid deterrnined identi 
?cation number to terminal device 10 via transrnitting/ 
receiving section 209 and netWork NW. Here, as described 
above, communication between terminal device 10 and 
server 30 is in principle carried out via transrnitting/receiv 
ing sections 109, 209 and netWork NW, so that it is assumed 
hereafter that the aforesaid communication is carried out 
unless particularly indicated otherWise. 

[0032] In terminal device 10, this identi?cation number is 
stored into use information storing section 111 as personal 
information (See FIG. 5) together With the aforesaid input 
information. Further, referring to FIG. 5, a storage area is 
provided in use information storing section 111 for storing 
practice information in correspondence With the aforesaid 
personal information. Here, the use information storing 
section 111 corresponds to a part of external storage device 
16 such as a hard disk HD. 

[0033] Next, the user purchases a product needed for the 
playing practice. In this case, purchase controlling section 
103 inforrns server 30 of the teaching rnaterial (product) that 
the user Wishes to purchase, in accordance With the user’s 
instruction using keyboard 18 and mouse 19. In server 30, 
sale controlling section 203 presents the teaching materials 
stored in the teaching rnaterial (product) storing section 213 
together With the fees for the teaching materials to terminal 
device 10. The presented teaching materials and fees are 
displayed on display 22. Here, the teaching materials herein 
referred to are, for example, subprograrns started on the 
playing-practice program to be used for the playing practice, 
MIDI data of the music for practice that is used for the 
playing practice, music score data for printing, and others. 

[0034] When the user gives an instruction for the purchase 
of a desired teaching material With the use of keyboard 18 
and mouse 19 after the aforementioned teaching materials 
are presented, purchase controlling section 103 inforrns 
server 30 of the instruction. Here, in specifying a teaching 
material, the user makes a search among the teaching 
materials stored in teaching rnaterial storing section 213. On 
the other hand, in server 30, sale controlling section 203 and 
fee-charging controlling section 207 read out the teaching 
rnaterial indicated by the user and the fee for the teaching 
material from teaching rnaterial storing section 213, and 
transmit them to terminal device 10. In terminal device 10, 
purchase controlling section 103 stores the transmitted 
teaching material into teaching rnaterial storing section 113. 
Here, this teaching rnaterial storing section 113 corresponds 
to a part of external storage device 16 such as a hard disk 
HD, and stores nurnerous teaching materials together With 
the index for searching and the fees. 

[0035] Alternatively, the teaching material may be pro 
vided from server 30 side to the user by means of postal 
mail, home delivery service, or the like instead of transmis 
sion via netWork NW. In other Words, subprograrns, various 
data, and others constituting a part of the teaching material 
as described above may be recorded in a compact disk CD 
or the like and the music scores constituting a part of the 
teaching material may be printed on a sheet so that the 
compact disk CD, the printed rnusic scores, and others may 
be delivered to the user. 
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[0036] For the purchase of these various teaching materi 
als, the aforesaid determined identi?cation number is used. 
Also, the charging and the payment of the fees for the 
teaching material are processed by fee-charging controlling 
section 207 in server 30 and payment controlling section 107 
in terminal device 10. This process Will be described in 
detail later. 

[0037] Here, the teaching materials used for the playing 
practice Will be explained together With the method for 
teaching/learning to play the musical instrument. When the 
user Wishes to practice one piece of music, the user pur 
chases a teaching material to be used for the practice of 
playing that piece of music by the aforesaid purchasing 
process. As described above, the teaching material includes, 
for example, subprograms started on the playing-practice 
program to be used for the playing practice, the MIDI data 
(musical performance date including tone pitches, tone 
lengths, etc.) of the music for practice that is used for the 
playing practice, music score data for printing, and the like. 
Among these, the MIDI data may be prepared in advance for 
each of a plurality of courses corresponding to a plurality of 
stages or levels, or may be separated into a plurality of 
courses by the aforesaid subprograms. The courses may 
correspond respectively to a plurality of parts (for example, 
melody parts, accompaniment parts, or the like), or may be 
a combination of a plurality of parts. The user completes the 
practice of playing one piece of music by successively 
learning these plural parts. 

[0038] The plurality of courses are prepared to correspond 
to the user’s playing levels, such as an advanced level, an 
intermediate level, and an elementary level. At the time of 
the purchase of the teaching material, server 30 may propose 
a type of the teaching materials for purchase on the basis of 
the later-mentioned practice information by using terminal 
device 10. The user determines the teaching material to be 
purchased by taking the user’s oWn playing level, Wishes, 
and others into account. Here, the plurality of courses 
separated into different levels provide different arrange 
ments With different degrees of dif?culty in playing, even 
though the courses are directed to the same part of the same 
music piece. Further, depending on the music, there may be 
cases in Which the teaching materials for elementary-level 
users or intermediate-level users are not prepared, or con 

versely, there may be cases in Which the teaching materials 
for advanced-level users or intermediate-level users are not 

prepared. 

[0039] Each of the aforesaid plurality of courses are 
learned through accumulation of a plurality of partial prac 
tices, Where one part may be partitioned into plural portions 
With the lapse of time, or may be partitioned into plural 
portions of contents such as the practice in ?ngering or the 
practice in rhythm (timing). Further, the subprograms con 
stituting the teaching material may perform the partition into 
plural portions. Therefore, the user learns one course of 
practice upon successively completing the learning of a 
plurality of partial practices. As described before, the user 
learns to play one piece of music upon successively com 
pleting the learning of plural courses. The present invention 
is not limited to such successive learning of practices to play 
one piece of music but can be applied to various teaching/ 
learning processes of playing as long as it is directed to 
successive learning of lessons for practice made of a plu 
rality of courses. 
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[0040] Next, an explanation Will be given on the case in 
Which the user practices to play a musical instrument using 
the aforesaid purchased teaching material. Practice control 
ling section 105 displays the tasks for practice on display 22, 
and alloWs the user to practice playing a keyboard instru 
ment 26. As described above, the playing practice is suc 
cessively carried out for each course on the basis of the 
purchased teaching material stored in teaching material 
storing section 113, and partial practices are carried out in 
each course. Speci?cally, by making a reference to the 
practice information (FIG. 5) stored in the later-mentioned 
use information storing section 111 in correspondence With 
the aforesaid personal information, a task for the practice of 
this time is presented to the user on the basis of information 
such as the history of courses, history of music pieces for 
practice, and the like up to the previous time. For this 
presentation, practice controlling section 105 may display a 
portion of the music score as a task for the practice of this 
time on display 22, or may display a key-pressing indication 
mark corresponding to the music score on a ?gure of the 
keyboard instrument. Further, practice controlling section 
105 successively supplies the data representing the tone 
pitches in the MIDI data related to the task for practice to 
sound source circuit 25, in accordance With the passage of 
time de?ned by the data representing the tone lengths in the 
MIDI data, Whereby sound source circuit 25 reproduces 
sound signals corresponding to the data representing the 
tone pitches. 

[0041] The user carries out the playing practice using 
keyboard instrument 26 upon seeing the instruction on 
display 22 and/or listening the sound reproduced by sound 
source circuit 25. The information on playing that accom 
panies the playing practice is supplied to sound source 
circuit 25, Whereby sound source circuit 25 forms music 
sound signals on the basis of the information on playing. The 
music sound signals are input into sound system 27 Which in 
turn generates music sounds corresponding to the sound 
signals. Here, the playing practice is not limited to the 
practice of playing a keyboard instrument 26, but may be 
applied to the practice of Wind instruments, stringed instru 
ments, and others as long as the information on playing can 
be input into the computer via MIDI interface 24 or another 
interface. 

[0042] The information on playing at the time of playing 
practice is temporarily stored into practice information stor 
ing section 115. Here, practice information storing section 
115 corresponds to a part of RAM 14 and/or external storage 
device 16 such as hard disk HD. In the storage of the practice 
information, data representing the time of starting the play 
ing practice, the time of ending the playing practice, the 
selected contents of practice, and others are also stored in 
addition to the information on playing such as the keys (tone 
pitches) depressed on the keyboard instrument 26, intervals 
(tone lengths) of depressing the keys, and the key touches. 
The information related to time is formed on the basis of the 
count by timer 13. Further, the playing practice can be 
interrupted in the midWay, and in that case, information on 
the time of interruption, the time of restart, and the site of 
interruption is also stored in practice information storing 
section 115. Further, if the user has repeatedly practiced the 
same contents for a number of times, the previous informa 
tion on playing that is stored in practice information storing 
section 115 may be reneWed With neW information on 
playing. 
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[0043] When such playing practice is ?nished, practice 
controlling section 105 transmits the practice information 
stored in practice information storing section 115 to server 
30 by the user’s instruction using keyboard 18 and mouse 
19. Further, the practice information may be transmitted 
When the playing practice is interrupted, or the practice 
information may be transmitted to server 30 periodically 
under the control of timer 13. In server 30, the transmitted 
practice information is stored into practice information 
storing section 215 under the control of guidance controlling 
section 205. Practice information storing section 215 corre 
sponds to a part of RAM 34 and/or external storage device 
36 such as hard disk HD. 

[0044] In the meantime, guidance controlling section 205 
evaluates the user’s playing practice on the basis of the 
practice information stored in practice information storing 
section 215. In this case, guidance controlling section 205 
may automatically evaluate the user’s playing practice only 
by execution of the program, or the evaluation may be 
carried out by an instructing person. If the evaluation is 
carried out only by execution of the program, the contents 
stored in teaching material storage section 213 as designated 
by the data included in the aforesaid practice information 
and representing the selected contents of practice are com 
pared With the information on playing (tone pitches, tone 
lengths, key touches) included in the practice information. 
The user’s playing practice is evaluated by determining the 
degree of coincidence of only the tone pitches, the degree of 
coincidence of only the tone lengths, the degree of coinci 
dence of the tone pitches and tone lengths, and the like. If the 
evaluation is carried out by an instructing person, the 
information on playing included in the practice information 
may be converted into music scores to be displayed on 
display 42, or the information on playing may be supplied to 
sound source circuit 45 to reproduce music sounds. The 
instructing person evaluates the user’s playing practice on 
the basis of the music score displayed on display 42 or the 
sounds reproduced by sound source circuit 45. The results of 
evaluation are input into guidance controlling section 205 by 
means of keyboard 38 and mouse 39. 

[0045] Evaluation information representing the results of 
evaluation made by this program or the instructing person is 
additionally stored into practice information storing section 
215 as a part of the aforesaid practice information. Further, 
the aforesaid evaluation information contains comments on 
the playing practice in addition to the evaluation score of the 
playing practice of this time, and also, if the evaluation score 
is good (if the score is above or equal to a predetermined 
score), the evaluation information further contains the data 
representing the end of practice of each part, each course, 
and each music piece corresponding to the playing practice 
of this time. Then, guidance controlling section 205 addi 
tionally stores the practice information of this time into the 
practice information storing area prepared in use informa 
tion storing section 211 in correspondence With the aforesaid 
personal information, on the basis of the practice informa 
tion stored in practice information storing section 215. 

[0046] Referring to FIG. 5, the practice information stor 
ing area is divided into a course history area, a practice 
music piece history area, a level history area, and a practice 
history area. In the additional storage of the practice infor 
mation, the data representing the end of practice of each 
course and each music piece constituting a part of the 
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evaluation information is additionally stored as the course 
history information and the practice music piece history 
information together With the date and time of the end of 
practice in the course history area and in the practice music 
piece history area in addition to the data contained in the 
practice information received from terminal device 10 and 
representing the contents of practice. The evaluation score of 
the practice of this time is additionally stored into the level 
history area together With the date and time of the end of 
practice. 
[0047] The number of practicing times stored in the prac 
tice history area is incremented by “1”. HoWever, this 
number of practicing times is the number of practicing times 
for each predetermined period, and the incremented number 
of practicing times is stored together With the data repre 
senting the period every time a predetermined period of time 
(for example, one Week) passes. In the next predetermined 
period, the number of practicing times is counted up neWly 
from “0”, and the counted value as Well as the period of time 
that has passed from the start of counting up are stored. 
Further, the hours of practice calculated by guidance con 
trolling section 205 on the basis of the time of starting the 
playing practice, the time of ending the playing practice, the 
time of interrupting the playing practice, and the time of 
restarting the playing practice received from terminal device 
10 are additionally stored together With the date and time of 
practice. Thus, every time the user performs the playing 
practice, the practice information stored in use information 
storing section 211 is supplemented or reneWed. 

[0048] Further, guidance controlling section 205 transmits 
to terminal device 10 the comments on the playing practice 
of this time and the practice information neWly and addi 
tionally stored into use information storing section 211 With 
respect to the playing practice of this time. In terminal 
device 10, practice controlling section 105 receives the 
transmitted comments and practice information, and informs 
the user of the evaluation on the playing practice by dis 
playing on display 22 the evaluation information contained 
in the practice information together With the comments. 
Practice controlling section 105 reneWs the practice infor 
mation stored in the practice information storing section 115 
on the basis of the received practice information in the same 
manner as in server 30. Here, the practice information 
storing area in the practice information storing section 115 
is also divided into a plurality of storage areas in the same 
manner as in server 30. The course history information, the 
practice music piece information, and the practicing hours 
are additionally stored into the practice information storing 
area, and the number of practicing times stored in the 
practice information storing area is reneWed. 

[0049] Next, the fee-charging control carried out by server 
30 Will be described. This fee-charging control is carried out 
at the time of ending the aforesaid playing practice by the 
user (at the time immediately after the practice information 
including the evaluation information is transmitted to ter 
minal device 10) and at the time of purchasing the teaching 
material (product) (at the time immediately after the instruc 
tion to purchase the teaching material is transmitted from 
terminal device 10). In other Words, fee-charging controlling 
section 207 charges a fee on the user When guidance 
controlling section 205 ?nishes the guidance on the user’s 
playing practice and When sale controlling section 203 sells 
the teaching material to the user. 
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[0050] First, the fee-charging process carried out on the 
user’s playing practice Will be described. Fee-charging con 
trolling section 207 starts execution of the fee-charging 
process routine shoWn in FIG. 6 at step 220 in response to 
the end of guidance on the playing practice. After the 
execution of the fee-charging process routine is started, 
fee-charging controlling section 207 determines a ?xed fee 
for the user’s playing practice on the basis of the data 
representing the contents of practice and the data represent 
ing the hours of practice in the practice information stored 
in practice information storing section 215 and use infor 
mation storing section 211 at step 222. This ?xed fee is 
calculated by multiplying the hours of practice to the basic 
fee per unit period of time that is determined in advance in 
accordance With the contents of practice. 

[0051] Next, fee-charging controlling section 207 calcu 
lates a discount rate by making reference to a table of 
frequency of practicing, a table of level rising rate, a table of 
the number of times courses are ?nished, and a table of total 
hours of practice, Which are provided in discount rate storing 
section 217, using the data representing the state of the 
user’s playing practice in the practice information stored in 
use information storing section 211 at step 224. These 
various tables store ?rst to fourth discount rates (all are 
smaller than “1”) that respectively increase according as the 
frequency of practice, the level rising rate, the number of 
times courses are ?nished, and the total hours of practice 
increase, as shoWn in FIGS. 7(A) to 7(D). Here, this discount 
rate storing section 217 corresponds to a part of external 
storage device 36 such as hard disk HD. 

[0052] A speci?c method of calculating the discount rates 
Will be described. First, regarding the ?rst discount rate, the 
numbers of practicing times for a predetermined period of 
time (for example, about several Weeks) going back from the 
present to the past in the numbers of times stored in use 
information storing section 211 are read out and, With regard 
to the neWest number of practicing times, the data repre 
senting the period of time that has passed after the start of 
the neW counting-up is also read out. Next, the read-out 
numbers of practicing times are summed up, and the total 
period of time needed for the summed numbers of practicing 
times is also calculated, and the summed numbers of times 
are divided by the total period of time to obtain a frequency 
of practicing. Then, the discount rate corresponding to the 
calculated frequency of practicing is read out from the table 
of frequency of practicing to give the ?rst discount rate. 

[0053] With regard to the second discount rate, the evalu 
ation scores for a predetermined number of times (for 
example, about several times) going back from the present 
to the past stored in use information storing section 211 are 
read out, and the rising rate of the evaluation scores from the 
past to the present is calculated. For the calculation of the 
rising rate, among the evaluation scores that are read out, a 
sum of the differences of each pair of evaluation scores 
directed from the past to the present may be calculated, or 
a sum of the rising rates of each pair may be calculated. 
Then, the discount rate corresponding to the calculated sum 
is read out from the table of level rising rate to give the 
second discount rate. 

[0054] With regard to the third discount rate, all the course 
history information stored in use information storing section 
211 is read out to calculate the number of times courses are 
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?nished. In this case also, the course history information for 
a predetermined period of time (for example, one month) 
going back from the present to the past stored in use 
information storing section 211 may be read out to calculate 
the number of times courses are ?nished for the predeter 
mined period of time. Then, the discount rate corresponding 
to the calculated number of times courses are ?nished is read 
out from the table of the number of times courses are 
?nished to give the third discount rate. 

[0055] With regard to the fourth discount rate, all the hours 
of practice stored in use information storing section 211 is 
read out, and the hours of practice are summed up to 
calculate the total hours of practice. Then, the discount rate 
corresponding to the calculated total hours of practice is read 
out from the table of total hours of practice to give the fourth 
discount rate. 

[0056] After the calculation of the ?rst to fourth discount 
rates, an average value of the ?rst to fourth discount rates is 
calculated to give a ?nal discount rate. Here, by setting the 
aforesaid discount rates of each table to be predetermined 
small values, the sum of the ?rst to fourth discount rates may 
be determined as a ?nal discount rate instead of the average 
value of the ?rst to fourth discount rates. In this embodi 
ment, the aforesaid ?rst to fourth discount rates are adopted 
as the discount rates corresponding to the state of use of the 
present system for teaching/learning to play the musical 
instrument, i.e. the state of the user’s playing practice. 
HoWever, one may make use of only a part of these ?rst to 
fourth discount rates in calculating the ?nal discount rate. 
Further, one may determine the discount rate by using other 
indices if they represent the state of the user’s playing 
practice. 
[0057] After the calculation of the discount rate, fee 
charging controlling section 207 calculates the fee to be 
charged in step 226 by reducing the ?xed fee calculated in 
the process of step 222 With the use of the discount rate 
calculated in the process of step 224. In step 228, fee 
charging controlling section 207 transmits to terminal device 
10 the information representing the calculated fee to be 
charged, and ends the execution of this fee-charging process 
routine in step 230. 

[0058] In terminal device 10, payment controlling section 
107 inputs the information representing the charged fee, and 
displays the information on display 22 to prompt the user to 
pay the charged fee. The display on display 22 includes the 
designation of a method of payment in addition to the 
charged fee. When the user carries out an operation to pay 
the charged fee including the method of payment With the 
use of keyboard 18 and mouse 19, payment controlling 
section 107 ends the payment procedure including the 
noti?cation to server 30. Here, a method such as a credit 
card, bank transfer, or postal transfer can be adopted as the 
method of payment to be carried out by the user. 

[0059] Next, the fee-charging process at the time of the 
user’s purchase of a teaching material (product) Will be 
described. When an instruction to purchase a teaching 
material is transmitted from terminal device 10 to server 30 
during the aforementioned process of purchasing the teach 
ing material (product) by the purchase controlling section 
103, fee-charging controlling section 207 starts the execu 
tion of the aforementioned fee-charging process routine 
shoWn in FIG. 6. In this case, fee-charging controlling 
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section 207 reads out the fee related to the teaching material 
that the user Wishes to purchase from teaching material 
information storing section 213, and determines the fee as a 
?xed fee. After this process of step 222, fee-charging con 
trolling section 207 executes the processes of steps 224 to 
228 similar to the above so as to determine a discount rate 

corresponding to the state of the user’s playing practice, and 
to charge the fee on terminal device 10 by reducing the ?xed 
fee in accordance With the determined discount rate. 

[0060] In terminal device 10 also, When the user performs 
a payment operation similar to the above, the payment 
process is ?nished as Well. Here, in this case, it is not until 
the payment process is ?nished that the above-described 
process of purchasing the teaching material by purchase 
controlling section 103 is ?nished. 

[0061] According to the above embodiment, the fee for the 
playing practice or the fee of the teaching material for the 
playing practice is determined by being discounted to a 
greater extent according as the frequency of practicing, the 
level rising rate, the number of times courses are ?nished, 
and the total hours of practice calculated on the basis of the 
practice information stored in use information storing sec 
tion 211 increase. In other Words, the discount rate Will be 
higher, for example, When the user frequently practices 
playing, When the user practices playing for a long period of 
time, When the user learns the course of practice With 
certainty as a result of the playing practice, or When the 
user’s level of playing improves as a result of the playing 
practice. Since this discounted fee is charged on the user that 
practices to play the musical instrument, a loWer fee Will be 
charged on a user that practices to play a musical instrument 
With more eagerness. As a result, the user Will practice 
playing the musical instrument With eagerness, and the 
speed of learning to play the musical instrument Will be 
higher. 

[0062] Here, in the above embodiment, teaching materials 
such as programs, information on playing (MIDI data), and 
musical scores directly used for the playing practice are 
shoWn as examples of the product sold from the server side 
to the user side (terminal device 10 side). HoWever, products 
Widely related to the playing practice, such as information 
on the composer of the practice music piece used for the 
playing practice, musical performance date (MIDI data) 
related to other music pieces of the same composer, and 
musical scores related to other music pieces of the same 
composer, can be dealt With as products to be sold, even 
though they may not be directly used for the playing 
practice. In this case also, one can sell the products related 
to the playing practice by discounting the fees of the 
products in accordance With the user’s state of playing 
practice such as the frequency of practicing, the level rising 
rate, the number of times courses are ?nished, and the total 
hours of practice. Here, the information on the products 
related to the playing practice other than the products 
directly used for the playing practice may be stored in 
teaching material storing section 213 of server 30, or may 
not be stored. 

[0063] The above embodiment is one example of the 
present invention and it Will be understood that various 
modi?cation may be made Without departing from the object 
and the spirit of the present invention. 
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What is claimed is: 
1. A system for teaching/learning to play a musical 

instrument, said system having a terminal device and a 
server that are communicable With each other so that said 
musical instrument may be connected to said terminal 
device and said server side may guide a user When the user 
practices to play said musical instrument, Wherein 

said terminal device comprises practice information trans 
mitter for transmitting practice information, Which rep 
resents a state of the user’s practicing to play the 
musical instrument, to said server, and 

said server comprises fee-charging controller for deter 
mining a fee for the user’s practicing to play the 
musical instrument by discounting the fee in accor 
dance With said practice information, and for charging 
the determined fee on the user. 

2. A system for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument, said system having a terminal device anda server 
that are communicable With each other so that said musical 
instrument may be connected to said terminal device and 
said server side may guide a user When the user practices to 
play said musical instrument, Wherein 

said terminal device comprises: 

purchase controller for the user to purchase a product 
related to the user’s practicing to play the musical 
instrument from said server side; and 

practice information transmitter for transmitting practice 
information, Which represents a state of the user’s 
practicing to play the musical instrument, to said server, 
and 

said server comprises fee-charging controller for deter 
mining a fee for said product by discounting the fee in 
accordance With said practice information, and for 
charging the determined fee on the user. 

3. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument, said method being applied to a system having a 
terminal device and a server that are communicable With 
each other so that said musical instrument may be connected 
to said terminal device and said server side may guide a user 
When the user practices to play said musical instrument, 
Wherein 

said terminal device transmits practice information, Which 
represents a state of the user’s practicing to play the 
musical instrument, to said server, and 

said server determines a fee for the user’s practicing to 
play the musical instrument by discounting the fee in 
accordance With said practice information, and charges 
the determined fee on the user. 

4. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument, said method being applied to a system having a 
terminal device and a server that are communicable With 
each other so that said musical instrument may be connected 
to said terminal device and said server side may guide a user 
When the user practices to play said musical instrument, 
Wherein 

said terminal device is made capable of indicating to the 
server the user’s Wish to purchase a product related to 
the user’s practicing to play the musical instrument 
from said server side, and transmits practice informa 
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tion, Which represents a state of the user’s practicing to 
play the musical instrument, to said server, and 

said server determines a fee for said product by discount 
ing the fee in accordance With said practice informa 
tion, and charges the determined fee on the user. 

5. A server that is communicable With a terminal device 
and applied to teaching/learning of playing a musical instru 
ment for guiding a user When the user practices to play said 
musical instrument connected to said terminal device, said 
server comprising: 

fee determination means for determining a fee for the 
user’s practicing to play the musical instrument by 
discounting the fee in accordance With practice infor 
mation transmitted from said terminal device and rep 
resenting a state of the user’s practicing to play the 
musical instrument; and 

charge means for charging said determined fee on the 
user. 

6. A server according to claim 5, Wherein 

said fee determination means calculates a frequency of 
practicing on the basis of said practice information to 
discount said fee in accordance With the frequency of 
practicing. 

7. A server according to claim 5, Wherein 

said fee determination means calculates a rising rate of 
evaluation scores on the basis of said practice infor 
mation to discount said fee in accordance With the 
rising rate of the evaluation scores. 

8. A server according to claim 5, Wherein 

said fee determination means calculates number of times 
courses are ?nished on the basis of said practice 
information to discount said fee in accordance With the 
number of times courses are ?nished. 

9. A server according to claim 5, Wherein 

said fee determination means calculates total hours of 
practice on the basis of said practice information to 
discount said fee in accordance With the total hours of 
practice. 

10. A server that is communicable With a terminal device 
and applied to teaching/learning of playing a musical instru 
ment for guiding a user When the user practices to play said 
musical instrument connected to said terminal device, said 
server comprising: 

fee determination means for determining a fee for a 
product to be purchased by the user and related to the 
user’s practicing to play the musical instrument by 
discounting the fee in accordance With practice infor 
mation transmitted from said terminal device and rep 
resenting a state of the user’s practicing to play the 
musical instrument; and 

charge means for charging said determined fee on the 
user. 

11. A server according to claim 10, Wherein 

said fee determination means calculates a frequency of 
practicing on the basis of said practice information to 
discount said fee in accordance With the frequency of 
practicing. 
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12. A server according to claim 10, Wherein 

said fee determination means calculates a rising rate of 
evaluation scores on the basis of said practice infor 
mation to discount said fee in accordance With the 
rising rate of the evaluation scores. 

13. A server according to claim 10, Wherein 

said fee determination means calculates number of times 
courses are ?nished on the basis of said practice 
information to discount said fee in accordance With the 
number of times courses are ?nished. 

14. A server according to claim 10, Wherein 

said fee determination means calculates total hours of 
practice on the basis of said practice information to 
discount said fee in accordance With the total hours of 
practice. 

15. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument, said method being applied to a server that is 
communicable With a terminal device for guiding a user 
When the user practices to play said musical instrument 
connected to said terminal device, said method comprising 
the steps of: 

determining a fee for the user’s practicing to play the 
musical instrument by discounting the fee in accor 
dance With practice information transmitted from said 
terminal device and representing a state of the user’s 
practicing to play the musical instrument; and 

charging the determined fee on the user. 
16. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 

instrument according to claim 15, Wherein the step of 
determining comprises: 

calculating a frequency of practicing on the basis of said 
practice information; and 

discounting said fee in accordance With the frequency of 
practicing. 

17. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument according to claim 15, Wherein the step of 
determining comprises: 

calculating a rising rate of evaluation scores on the basis 
of said practice information; and 

discounting said fee in accordance With the rising rate of 
the evaluation scores. 

18. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument according to claim 15, Wherein the step of 
determining comprises: 

calculating number of times courses are ?nished on the 
basis of said practice information; and 

discounting said fee in accordance With the number of 
times courses are ?nished. 

19. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument according to claim 15, Wherein the step of 
determining comprises: 

calculating total hours of practice on the basis of said 
practice information; and 

discounting said fee in accordance With the total hours of 
practice. 

20. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument, said method being applied to a server that is 
communicable With a terminal device for guiding a user 
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When the user practices to play said musical instrument 
connected to said terminal device, said method comprising 
the steps of: 

determining a fee for a product to be purchased by the 
user and related to the user’s practicing to play the 
musical instrument by discounting the fee in accor 
dance With practice information transmitted from said 
terminal device and representing a state of the user’s 
practicing to play the musical instrument; and 

charging the determined fee on the user. 
21. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 

instrument according to claim 20, Wherein the step of 
determining comprises: 

calculating a frequency of practicing on the basis of said 
practice information; and 

discounting said fee in accordance With the frequency of 
practicing. 

22. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument according to claim 20, Wherein the step of 
determining comprises: 
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calculating a rising rate of evaluation scores on the basis 
of said practice information; and 

discounting said fee in accordance With the rising rate of 
the evaluation scores. 

23. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument according to claim 20, Wherein the step of 
determining comprises: 

calculating number of times courses are ?nished on the 
basis of said practice information; and 

discounting said fee in accordance With the number of 
times courses are ?nished. 

24. A method for teaching/learning to play a musical 
instrument according to claim 20, Wherein the step of 
determining comprises: 

calculating total hours of practice on the basis of said 
practice information; and 

discounting said fee in accordance With the total hours of 
practice. 


